

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

July 24, 2023

## **VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION**

The Honorable Robert Califf, M.D. Commissioner of Food and Drugs U.S. Food and Drug Administration

Dear Commissioner Califf:

We write to express our concern about the impact of future rulemaking by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) on black market sales of tobacco products. FDA is planning new rules to prohibit the sale of menthol cigarettes and institute a maximum nicotine level on tobacco products. We are concerned that Mexican transnational criminal organizations (TCOs), and other criminal elements, could seek to exploit black market opportunities that such policies could create. If FDA moves forward with such policies, it must take steps to mitigate this risk.

Mexican TCOs pose a grave threat to American national security and public health. The Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) labeled these organizations "the greatest criminal drug threat the United States has ever faced." TCOs control most of the U.S. drug market, and are responsible for trafficking the illegal drugs, including marijuana, heroin and fentanyl, that drove the record number of drug overdose deaths in the U.S. in 2022.<sup>2</sup>

While the primary threat from Mexican TCOs come from trafficking in illicit drugs, these organizations have diversified their activities in response to changing conditions. As it has become easier to sell marijuana products in the U.S., Mexican TCOs have prioritized trafficking fentanyl and other synthetic drugs that are cheaper to manufacture, easier to transport, and generate more profit. But Mexican TCOs are also using other activities, both legal and illegal, to fund their lethal operations. These organizations have engaged in extensive human trafficking with an estimated 70% of trafficking victims in the United States coming from Mexico.<sup>3</sup> Human trafficking is estimated to provide \$13 billion a year in revenue to TCOs.<sup>4</sup> TCOs are also leveraging agriculture for additional revenue streams. For example, in February 2022, the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) temporarily suspended Mexican imports of avocados into

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Testimony of Drug Enforcement Administrator Anne Milgram, House Committee on Appropriations (April 27, 2023), <a href="https://docs.house.gov/meetings/AP/AP19/20230427/115832/HHRG-118-AP19-Wstate-MilgramA-20230427.pdf">https://docs.house.gov/meetings/AP/AP19/20230427/115832/HHRG-118-AP19-Wstate-MilgramA-20230427.pdf</a>.

Noah Weiland, U.S. Recorded Nearly 110,000 Overdose Deaths in 2022, The New York Times (May 17, 2023), https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/17/us/politics/drug-overdose-deaths.html; 2020 National Drug Threat

Assessment, Drug Enforcement Administration (March 2, 2021), https://www.dea.gov/sites/default/files/2021-02/DIR-008-21%202020%20National%20Drug%20Threat%20Assessment WEB.pdf at 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Orly Golub, 10 Facts About Human Trafficking in Mexico, The Borgen Project (November 9, 2019), https://borgenproject.org/10-facts-about-human-trafficking-in-mexico/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Miriam Jordan, *Smuggling Migrants at the Border Now a Billion-Dollar Business*, The New York Times (July 25, 2022), <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/25/us/migrant-smuggling-evolution.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/25/us/migrant-smuggling-evolution.html</a>.

the United States due to threats against American safety inspectors in Mexico.<sup>5</sup> Similarly, the price of limes increased 90% between December 2020-2021 due in part to expanded cartel activity in lime production.<sup>6</sup>

More specifically, these TCOs have expanded their operations to include the production and distribution of cigarettes. Last month, we sent a letter to the Department of the Treasury requesting they take action against Tobacco International Holdings (TIH), a Switzerland-based business with alleged ties to the Cártel de Jalisco Nueva Generación (CJNG), a major Mexican TCO.<sup>7</sup> TIH has taken advantage of a growing illegal cigarette market in Mexico, where approximately 19% of cigarettes are illegally produced.<sup>8</sup> TIH has also been accused of using violence and coercion to sell their products to merchants.<sup>9</sup> TCOs more generally have taken advantage of drug smuggling routes to import illegal cigarettes into the U.S., contributing to the significant use of smuggled cigarettes.<sup>10</sup>

We are concerned that potential FDA actions to prohibit the sale of popular tobacco products may expand black market opportunities for TCOs, from Mexico or otherwise, to sell illegal tobacco products in the U.S. In May 2022, FDA published a proposed rule that would prohibit menthol in cigarettes. <sup>11</sup> FDA has also announced plans to implement a maximum nicotine level on all tobacco products and is expected to publish a proposed rule for such ceiling later this year. <sup>12</sup> This letter takes no position on those specific rules – ensuring that tobacco products are safely regulated is a public health priority for all stakeholders.

However, FDA must examine the potential effect of such actions to empower Mexican TCOs and other criminal elements to exploit black markets for tobacco products. Law enforcement officials have raised concerns that FDA's actions could inadvertently expand black market tobacco sales. For example, a coalition of approximately 700,000 law enforcement officers said the following about a ban on menthol in cigarettes: "It will increase multiple categories of crimes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Mark Stevenson, *US suspends Mexican avocado imports on eve of Super Bowl*, AP News (February 13, 2022), <a href="https://apnews.com/article/business-mexico-global-trade-agriculture-drug-cartels-7c6bb7ef83bada375692ba890c413ce5">https://apnews.com/article/business-mexico-global-trade-agriculture-drug-cartels-7c6bb7ef83bada375692ba890c413ce5</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Emily Green, A Drug Cartel War Is Making Lime Prices Skyrocket in Mexico, Vice News (January 31, 2022), https://www.vice.com/en/article/xgdy9d/a-drug-cartel-war-is-making-lime-prices-skyrocket-in-mexico.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Cassidy, Rubio, Colleagues Urge Biden to Sanction International Tobacco Company with Ties to Mexican Drug Cartels, Office of Senator Bill Cassidy (May 10, 2023), <a href="https://www.cassidy.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cassidy-rubio-colleagues-urge-biden-to-sanction-international-tobacco-company-with-ties-to-mexican-drug-cartels">https://www.cassidy.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cassidy-rubio-colleagues-urge-biden-to-sanction-international-tobacco-company-with-ties-to-mexican-drug-cartels</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Peter Appleby, *Jalisco Cartel Cashing in on Mexico's Illegal Cigarette Market*, InSight Crime (June 8, 2022), <a href="https://insightcrime.org/news/jalisco-cartel-cashing-in-on-mexicos-illegal-cigarette-market/">https://insightcrime.org/news/jalisco-cartel-cashing-in-on-mexicos-illegal-cigarette-market/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Chris Dalby, *Tobacco Cartel May Mark Shift in Mexico Underworld*, InSight Crime (November 7, 2018), https://insightcrime.org/news/analysis/tobacco-cartel-shift-mexico-underworld/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See Adam Hoffer, Cigarette Taxes and Cigarette Smuggling by State, 2020, Tax Foundation (December 6, 2022), <a href="https://taxfoundation.org/cigarette-taxes-cigarette-smuggling-2022/">https://taxfoundation.org/cigarette-taxes-cigarette-smuggling-2022/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Tobacco Product Standard for Menthol in Cigarettes, Food and Drug Administration (May 4, 2022), https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/05/04/2022-08994/tobacco-product-standard-for-menthol-incigarettes?utm\_medium=email&utm\_source=govdelivery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Looking Back, Looking Ahead: FDA's Progress on Tobacco Product Regulation in 2022, Food and Drug Administration (January 31, 2023), <a href="https://www.fda.gov/tobacco-products/ctp-newsroom/looking-back-looking-ahead-fdas-progress-tobacco-product-regulation-2022">https://www.fda.gov/tobacco-products/ctp-newsroom/looking-back-looking-ahead-fdas-progress-tobacco-product-regulation-2022</a>.

in our communities. The data is clear that illicit tobacco attracts gangs and organized crime." <sup>13</sup> Indeed, black market tobacco sales expanded in the United Kingdom after the government implemented a maximum nicotine level on tobacco products in 2017. <sup>14</sup> Black market tobacco products also pose a higher health risk to consumers, as they are not subject to any regulation or inspection to ensure they meet quality standards. <sup>15</sup>

Before finalizing any tobacco prohibitions and limitations, FDA should consult with agencies that fight Mexican TCOs on a daily basis. These agencies include the DEA, the Department of State, Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives (ATF), Customs and Border Protection (CBP), and Department of Homeland Security (DHS). There is significant risk that in the absence of a regulated market, Mexican TCOs will combine their existing tobacco operations with their extensive distribution networks to traffic into the United States the very products that FDA could deem illegal. These agencies possess deep understanding of TCO activities that FDA lacks, and their perspective is critical to ensure that these proposals do not create an exploding black market for tobacco products.

FDA should also outline how it plans to use its own enforcement tools to deter the sale of illegal products. While FDA has extensive authority under the Tobacco Control Act (TCA) to act against illicit products, enforcement action has been inconsistent. The Independent Expert Panel convened by the Reagan-Udall Foundation recognized that FDA "has failed to clear the market of illegal products," and has not been transparent about "whether its policy preference is to do so." Implementing a robust enforcement framework to deter illegal products is an important step to improve public health.

We encourage FDA to address concerns with its current enforcement approach, including in conjunction with issuing any future rules, and to work closely with other federal agencies who have a thorough understanding of TCOs when enacting and implementing policies related to tobacco products.

We thank you for your attention to this letter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> National Organization of Black Law Enforcement Executives, Comment Letter to Food and Drug Administration on Proposed Rule on Tobacco Product Standard for Menthol in Cigarettes (August 3, 2022), <a href="https://www.regulations.gov/comment/FDA-2021-N-1349-175322">https://www.regulations.gov/comment/FDA-2021-N-1349-175322</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> How EU Safety Legislation Has Affected US Vapers, University of East Anglia (June 19, 2020), https://www.uea.ac.uk/news/-/article/how-eu-safety-legislation-has-affected-uk-vapers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Fact Sheet – Tobacco Enforcement, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives (May 2018), https://www.atf.gov/resource-center/fact-sheet/fact-sheet-tobacco-enforcement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Operational Evaluation of FDA's Tobacco Program, Reagan-Udall Foundation for the Food and Drug Administration (December 19, 2022), <a href="https://reaganudall.org/sites/default/files/2022-12/Operational%20Evaluation%20of%20Certain%20Components%20of%20FDA%27s%20Tobacco%20Program\_Dec.%202022.pdf">https://reaganudall.org/sites/default/files/2022-12/Operational%20Evaluation%20of%20Certain%20Components%20of%20FDA%27s%20Tobacco%20Program\_Dec.%202022.pdf</a>.

Sincerely,

Bill Cassidy, M.D.

Bill Cassidy, M.D. United States Senator

Ted Budd

United States Senator

m.h

Marco Rubio United States Senator

Bill Hagerty

United States Senator